
-TITLE- EVELYN HOOGSTEEN 
-I_DATE- APRIL 26, 1990 
-SOURCE- CHRISTIAN RESCUERS PROJECT 
-RESTRICTIONS- 
-SOUND_QUALITY- FAIR 
-IMAGE_QUALITY- GOOD 
-DURATION- 
-LANGUAGES- ENGLISH 
-KEY_SEGMENT- 
-GEOGRAPHIC_NAME- 
-PERSONAL_NAME- 
-CORPORATE_NAME- 
-KEY_WORDS- 
-NOTES- 
-CONTENTS- 
This interview was recorded in Canada, on June 6, 1990, and the 
main figure been interviewed is Holocaust survivor Evelyn 
Hoogsteen, who helped many Jews during the Holocaust. Also present 
during the course of the interview are various members of her 
immediate and her extended family. They will, on occasion, 
intervene with personal accounts as well. The first member to 
relate her experiences is Mrs. Hoogsteen's daughter Jane, born in 
1933. As a child growing up in the Netherlands during this trying 
time, she led a normal life to the extent which was possible. As 
children, her brothers and sisters could not understand the 
difference between Jews and others. They failed to recognize the 
traits adults picked up from the Jewish people, everybody was equal 
in her innocent eyes. Jane relates the story of the first instance 
which forced them to see this difference: a Jewish teacher 
disappeared once the persecutions started, forcing them to realize 
for the first time she was a Jew, and so, "different". They lived 
in a small town, Angoon, and were kind of removed from the more 
radical actions against the Jews. She also remembers how a girl 
that used to live with their family, when recognized as a Jew, 
left. She has vivid memories of what happened at the house. A lot 
of people passed through the house, and yet she could not tell the 
difference between Jew and non-Jew. Still, it is difficult to make 
that distinction. Their house was an "open door", and nobody ever 
talked about what was going on. The were obedient children, who 
took everything in stride, and who early on realized that what 
their parents were doing was right and that they should help in any 
way they could. The people they were in contact with were very 
discreet. 
 
As little kids, she remembers how concealing evidence to help the 
Jews hidden in their house came naturally to her. For example, one 
time German officers came to ask for arms or if they knew of anyone 
who had them, and the usual reply was "I don't know". The hiding 
place in their house was under a haystack. She remembers vividly of 
a day when dad was knocked down by a German for refusing to give 
any information. She could understand the violence and was very 
proud of what her father was doing. That proud feeling prevented 
the children from squealing.  
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The children who squealed were alienated, they did associate with 
them. As a child, then, she encountered difficulty in making 
friends, mainly because she could not understand the notion of 
squealing. They were scared when planes came and when distant 
bombings could be heard. Still, they were never really afraid: they 
did not realize the extent of the danger, for them it was the way 
of life. People had different names and one never knew who they 
really were. There were a lot of things that were never mentioned, 
for example, where the hiding place was, in the barn, which was 
only revealed when during the last days of the war the Germans 
found it. At that time, it was really foggy and the only refugee 
that was captured escaped thanks to the weather conditions. When 
they were raided they were forced to house confinement, and the 
children prohibited from attending school. They took her father, 
and his mother had to bail him out with the monetary help of the 
underground, since the were farmers who used their profits and 
surplus to aid to the Jews. Finally, Mrs. Hoogsteen's daughter, 
Jane, is proud of her parents and says that now she is sure that if 
they were in a similar situation her children would be as 
altruistic as her family was during the Holocaust years. Her one 
doubt is regarding the question: Why didn't everybody do the same? 
This experience taught her good values and she believes the story 
of the Holocaust should be taught to children today. Evelyn 
Hoogsteen was born in 1914 in Wommel. She lived in a farm and came 
from a large religious family. She had to work to help the family, 
an eventually married another farmer 20 years her elder and 
developed a wonderful relationship. She frequented church 
regularly. The first encounter they had with Germans was prevented 
when , as informed before they fled the zone. If they had stayed 
behind they would have probably died. They settled in an ideal 
place for hiding, and once the selections began they began to house 
people and to hide them. They were angry at the Germans because 
they had no right to be there, and decided it was a noble act to 
help the people in need.  
 
They defied authority. They kept a radio and were able to listen to 
the news. That is how they first became involved with the 
underground. They were angry that their tranquility had been 
intruded by and substituted for trucks and army. When they started 
housing people they never asked questions, since the less one knew 
the less one could get hurt. Their children knew more than they 
were supposed to. She did not understand why they picked on Jews. 
They were no different from them. Besides in their town there were 
hardly any. Many people hid Jews too. For example, one of her 
daughter's husband hid Jews too. They became "underground farmers" 
for they used their food to feed refugees. Everyone was in need of 
food, even the German soldiers. Still, they always kept their 
integrity and never went to the black market. Mrs. Hoogsteen thinks 
that her family did what God wanted them to do. The children were 
very helpful and learned to keep quiet. During the war there was 
a"conspiracy of silence". The first time they came in contact with 
the Germans was around 1927, and they were always prepared with 
food and shelter in case of trouble. They were not afraid during 
the war, though.  
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They were brave and strong. Also, at the outbreak of war it was 
difficult to determine who was right. They were raided twice during 
the years of resistance. One time the hay was low, so they saw the 
passageway to the hiding place in the barn, but the refugee 
escaped. And another time, they were warned that the Germans were 
coming and were able to hide the radio. She remembers how her kids 
were excited at the prospect of skipping school the time they were 
raided, and how they were never afraid. Sometimes, she admits, they 
had to lie or else be killed. Also she points out her anger towards 
the traitors who betrayed their people. 
 
Her life has been a rich life. The best years of her life have been 
with her family. In 1950, they moved to Canada and built a new life 
on a farm. The war years were hard, yet resisting and aiding the 
Jews was the right thing to do. It was the Christian thing to do, 
in her opinion. She has led a life of prayer. She is very energetic 
and still in her old age and despite three bypasses she is active. 
She would like for children to be taught the truth about Holocaust. 
Few helped, yet they tried to do what was right and that is a good 
lesson for children. War is wrong, and it was also wrong that they 
tried to kill the Jews. Remind children that "thou shalt not kill". 
Hoogsteen is concerned with the possible resurgence of 
anti-semitism. She also admits that rage and anger stay with you no 
matter the passage of time, one cannot forget the Holocaust. It was 
very difficult to stay in touch with the people she helped, 
although she knows for a fact that all the 20 people she helped 
save were still alive when this interview took place. She is 
content with the life she has lead and enjoys the company of a 
numerous family. 
.END. 
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